NOVEMBER 1, 2007 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

a.
Public Hearing and Action on 202 South Division Street PUD Zoning District and DUD Site Plan,   0.20 acre.  A proposal to rezone the site from C2A/R (Commercial/Residential District) to PUD (Planned Unit Development District) and a proposal to construct a 65,640-square foot nine-story 120-room hotel – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
Cheng explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.  He reminded the CPC that this project is currently zoned C2A/R and previously zoned C2B/R.  Former CPC members may remember this was zoned as a PUD – a residential forty-four unit project.  Its current use is a parking lot.  He stated that one lane in front of the proposed building would be used as a drop-off area.  Staff has recommended approval for the PUD zoning and the site plan and he offered to answer any questions.

Public Speakers

1. Steven Zarnowitz  - He stated that he is an attorney representing the Campus Inn.  He said that it is clear that the PUD application does not meet the Standards for Approval.  He cited the staff report in which a. 1, 2, 3, 4 and 6 were left blank.  Standard a-5 is the only staff response and that meeting rooms are encouraged, but that this proposal only contains only one 384 square foot meeting room. 


He compared this proposal with the existing Campus Inn and its current 8500 square feet of conference space.  Consider the Campus Inn’s occupancy rate has been slightly more than fifty percent in the last three years, and this site is too small for the structure proposed. The downtown plan contains no policy which allows a density of 710 percent for hotel use or a higher floor area ratio.  Downtown planning encourages ‘mixed-use’ developments (not hotels) and that the proposed structures should not overpower surrounding buildings.  He also stated that there is no reference to traffic, but quoted the Washtenaw County Engineering study.  He also contends the loading zone is not adequate for the site and does not meet the standards proposed by the A2D2 Committee.

2. Mr. Dan Kaplan – Resident – Stated that in 1964, he constructed and owns a building on Washington near Division and is always concerned with activities in the area of his building.  His two main concerns are the traffic on Division toward Liberty and the ‘drop off’ area that will impede traffic during peak times.  His second concern is the traffic on Liberty going toward Division enroute to the hotel.  It is a short block, and the drop off area will once again cause problems and accidents.  As to the hotel, are there enough people in the area to utilize the hotel without diminishing business to other hotels?  Case in point, the Ann Arbor Inn and the hotel on Jackson Road.  This seems oversized for the visiting population.  What kind of occupancy rate do they expect, and if occupancy is great, how will the traffic congestion be handled? 

3.    Ken Burghardt – Burghardt Enterprises – Stated his family has a business located next to this         proposed building at 336 East Washington Street.  The PUD is not in line with their interests and feels that it does not conform to the existing local building codes, nor is it allowed by the state PUD exemption.  He expressed his concern about ongoing use of ‘spot zoning’ to circumvent existing code and micro-manage development of the city.  He stated that he strongly believes in set objective standards reached by a broad consensus and applied to all.  He stated that the city is ‘making it up as they go,’ which always leads to ‘pay as you go’ – loaded with favors for special interests.  He stated that this includes city council, their friends and the city attorney, whose former (and probably future) law firm is this developments’ tenant and the ‘rubber stamping’ Planning Department, which included a ‘stacked’ CPC.  He urged the Commission to reject this PUD.

4.   Mr. Russ Collins – Citizen who has been a resident for fifty years.  He stated that there have been many changes to our downtown and that sometimes changes are hard to look at, but is very excited about the direction of downtown and the ‘urban’ quality it has developed and it seems to be reasonable in terms of the quality of appearance and what it does to vitalize the downtown.  He stated that a new hotel of this type would seem to be an important amenity and will create new vitality to the area.  He mentioned (anecdotally) that there were some “White House fellows” who were assigned in Michigan for four days, and were in Ann Arbor for a day and a half and placed in a ‘ring’ hotel outside of the downtown – but would have rather been downtown.  They had friends who had attended the U of M and they had heard about the restaurants and activities here, but were not able to patronize the area as they weren’t housed near it.  He urged the Commission to support this project.  As the manager of the Michigan Theatre, he hoped to see additional growth in the downtown area.  

5.   Mr. John Floyd – Resident of Ann Arbor – 519 Sunset Road – He stated that this hotel serves no public purpose only private purpose, and is pedestrian and people unfriendly as it interrupts traffic flow and creates shadows and wind tunnels and a narrow field of vision.  He thinks it’s bad for the city and the proposal is unfriendly and inappropriately large and will not increase Ann Arbor’s ‘coolness.’   He believes that this plan will only benefit private purposes and not the citizens of Ann Arbor.

6.   Mr. Peter Hayden – Owner of properties at 322 and 334 East Washington Street.  He stated that he bought these four buildings and rehabilitated beginning in 1979 and were later placed on the National Register of Historic Places which received the city’s Historic District Commissions “Special Commendation of Merit” in 1984 and the “Award of Merit” from the Historical Society of Michigan in 1981 as the “best adaptive reuse project” that year in the state.  These buildings are one lot to the west of this proposed nine-story development.  He stated that he opposes the ‘faulty towers’ hotel project.  He urged the Commission to reject this project under the guidelines of the PUD which are strict and structured.  He stated that there were only 14 days of notice on this hearing and not 15 as required (as mentioned at the meeting on October 16, 2007).  He called attention to PUD standard “h” – “disturbances to natural and historic features.”  The staff report stated there were neither significant natural features nor historic architectural features.’  How can his historic properties be so close to the proposed PUD, yet insufficiently close to be affected?  The building will overshadow the corner and bury Ann Arbor’s history for many years.  He urged the CPC to reject this.

7.   Mr. Ray Fullerton – Representing the Citizens Advisory Council.  He asked the Commission to look down to the west on Huron street, and that one would view a hotel that was once a nice hotel here and is now a senior citizen’s project.  The comments regarding the current occupancy rates of existing hotels in the downtown area are certainly a concern on the economic viability of this project.  He citied the Calthorpe study that was developed as a guide for design efforts in the city, and feels it is being ignored.  He stated that the possibility of accidents due to this hotel are a great concern.  The Citizen’s Advisory Council is not against development, but asked for serious consideration as this site is too small for the proposed plan and they ask the Commission to vote against this project.

8.    Chris Crockett – President of the Old Fourth Ward Historic Association – As a member of the A2D2 Design Committee, she stated that she is a longtime resident and in favor of ‘good’ design.  In reference to this particular building, she attended another meeting prior to this one and was surprised that this was recommended for approval, as that meeting was not in the same sentiment.  “I had to remind myself that Ann Arbor has “government by oligarchy.””  She questioned how the public will be served or how this adds to the public good.  She said that it makes good sense to have banquet and meeting space, but it’s not good use and design for this ‘postage stamped’ sized lot. She urged the Commission to reject this proposal.

9.   Louisa Pieper – Historic Preservation Network – She mentioned a letter that the CPC had previously received from the HPN dated October 8, 2007, which stated that the HPN has worked in partnership with Peter and Rita Hayden to preserve three significant historic properties they own on East Washington Street which are listed in the National Register of Historic Places.  The Hayden’s have restored all three properties at great cost to preserve their character.  The HPN thought these properties were so important, that the Hayden’s were able to donate a historic preservation easement so that the properties could not be altered, except in accordance with specific historic standards.  These easements significantly diminished the market value of these properties.  The construction of the hotel would be of catastrophic impact on these properties and their remaining value.  This hotel would overshadow these two-story buildings.  We ask the CPC to deny this proposed rezoning. 

10.  Mr. Ray Detter – Stated that he represents the Downtown Citizen’s Advisory Council - He stated that they oppose approval of the PUD, site plan and rezoning of 202 South Division.  This group has always supported downtown growth and is not ‘anti-development’ or ‘anti tall buildings.’  In the last year, this group has been active participants in future development.  Our entire group supported Washington Terrace (directly across the street and 11 stories) and the Ashley Terrace complex because they met the contingencies of the PUD guidelines and had no negative impact on its neighbors as well as preserving the Polhemus House, but they can see no public benefit to this proposal.  It serves no positive effect on its neighbors and brings numerous traffic issues.  There are currently two attractive hotels only a short walk from this proposed hotel.  We think this would be irresponsible since you have already approved the William Street Station project which supplies over 200 hotel rooms and banquet space as well as public benefits of affordable housing and a transportation facility and something we should support.  He asked the CPC to reject Metro 202. 

11.  Mr. Albert Berritz – Owner of the site – This was originally approved as ‘Metro 202’ which was approved previously by this Commission.  Since that approval, our corporate clients have asked us to reconsider this site.  In response to our customer demand, the purpose of this hotel is to serve our clients who have a significant business interest and ties with the University of Michigan.  There is a need in their minds to have a ‘walk-to’ location to their businesses and the ‘nexus’ of the 

U of M.  We’ve chosen a first class partner from Chicago (First Hospitality) who have been in Ann Arbor for 10 years.  They are a recognized developer for four brands – Starwood, Hyatt, Marriot and Hilton, and we are in the process of selecting one of those four for this site.  We are confident they will bring a first class product to Ann Arbor.  

12. Mr. Ira Ury of F.H.I., Inc. – Representing the Contractor – First Hospitality Group – They are a preferred operator of hotels for over twenty years, including a hotel in Ann Arbor.  He stated that due to the strategic location of this project this is a very creative use of the land – a high-end, select service hotel.  Once redeveloped, the revenue stream for the city would increase.  He mentioned the economic impact analysis study done by Washtenaw County, there would be in excess of three million dollars spent by guests that stay at the hotel.  They have also introduced a new streetscape design to be pedestrian friendly and landscaping and storm water control programs.  

13.  Mr. Jeff Yoder – Speaking only on his behalf, but is an employee of Republic Parking – He stated that he is supportive of this plan, but there is clearly not enough parking for Downtown Ann Arbor.  He urged the Commission to look at adding additional parking if this is approved.

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed at 7:55 p.m.

Moved by Carlberg, Seconded by Eamus, “that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 202 South Division Street Rezoning from C2A/R (Commercial/Residential District) to Planned Unit Development (PUD) Zoning District and Supplemental Regulations, and PUD Site Plan and Development Agreement.”

Carlberg asked the Developer to answer some questions regarding the occupancy rate the developer is expecting and why isn’t the space at the Campus Inn and the Bell tower sufficient for Google employees and U of M business associates?  Those hotels are close enough and according to occupancy rates quoted by those businesses, there are adequate rooms available.  (Mr. Berritz stated that the feedback they’ve received from their customers is that the hotel stock in the downtown area is aged, physically obsolete and from their perspective, they’re looking for a better quality product).  The hotel contractor stated that franchised hotels significantly outperform occupancy rates for independently owned hotels.

Carlberg stated that the CPC had previously approved a building of similar mass in this area and the economic activity of the hotel is likely to be comparable.  She stated that she was not concerned so much with the traffic drop off because one lane will be taken out of active use all down Division so this could be managed, but what might be a problem is that people parking their car will not be able to cut across two lanes of traffic in order to park.  They’ll have to be given directions on how to accomplish that.  The evening peak hour traffic time is not seen as a deterrent as everyone does not arrive at the same time, and some even plan their stays so that they deliberately don’t arrive at a peak time.

The city has never had anyone propose a ‘conference’ center as they don’t pay for themselves, but there are people who want to bring groups in and we need more meeting space available, and it seems that this could be viable.  The biggest concern is this building’s proximity to the neighboring buildings.  The previous plan had a seventeen foot set back and although this could be reduced somewhat, it will take some convincing for me to be in favor of it.  The historic buildings are a valuable asset, but I don’t think this building will be a threat to them.  This building is a contrast to them, but this is the core of downtown and where tall buildings should be centered.  

Potts stated that the Commission should examine all of the standards regarding PUD’s.  In this case, all the requirements must be met*, or we are giving special benefits regarding the following standards: 

1.  It does not fit the neighborhood ‘context.’  It also does not meet the setbacks.

2.  Totally “filling the site” is not necessarily ‘efficient land use’ and no on site parking. 

3.  No usable open space, courtyards, no sheltered sidewalks as are suggested in the A2D2 guidelines.

4.  Not relevant.

5.  No shopping for the public and very little employment (small amount of hotel jobs).

6.  No affordable housing.  They might offer discounted hotel rooms.

7.  It does not conform to the downtown plan or design guidelines; it does not conform to the character and form of established neighborhoods which is stressed in the downtown plan.  It does not consider context, which is stressed in the guidelines and mass and width do not conform.  

It’s five feet from the lot line and the two buildings will be seven feet apart.  The project does offer a benefit of hotel use, but this is a dubious benefit, given Ann Arbor’s hotel history and no market study has been offered to us.  Traffic problems with drop off’s in front of the hotel will be a problem.

The development agreement was missing the information about the sanitary sewer development capacity.  There is nothing regarding the pool water treatment or the easement agreement with people other than the hotel about curb cuts or how sanitation vehicles will enter and exit.  I believe it does not meet the PUD standards.

*As to the PUD, Cheng stated that regarding the standards of Chapter 55, the project did not have to meet all of the standards, but at least one standard, which it does.

Pratt – Mentioned it may be a relevant point to say that staff is correct, but historically, the CPC has tried to use as many standards as it can that comply with the project.

Eamus – People would probably agree that the public benefit is minimal at this point; however, when looking around the city, we need to consider the entire city.  Most of the available hotels are in the ring area by Plymouth and US 23 and near Briarwood, which bring a lot of traffic driving into Ann Arbor. I think the petitioner makes a good case that a national franchise in downtown Ann Arbor would be a significant draw.  It’s trying to revitalize the mixed uses and retail along Liberty Street and this is a perfect ‘feeder’ into that area.  There are issues with some of the buildings in the area, but the building next door could also be rezoned (currently C2A/R), as with the A2D2 plans - it will probably become that anyway.  That setback is not a concern to me, given where we are trying to go with the entire downtown plan.  He stated he was in favor of the project.

Bona – With respect to hotel use on this property, the pervue of the Commission is not actually to find whether there is a market for this.  Conversion of the former A2 Inn to residential proves they can be converted, and we can’t judge whether it can survive or not.  She stated that she is more concerned with the PUD zoning.  If this project were to meet C2A standards or proposed with our new zoning guidelines, there would be a ‘premium’ or benefit attached to the project (i.e., energy efficient building, etc.)  The site is too small for this project.

If it were proposed with our new zoning guidelines, it would be beneficial.  I think this is extremely minimal as a public benefit. The historic properties and traffic are also a consideration, but the proposed building is too large for the site.

Westphal – Concurred with Commissioner’s Potts and Bona – He stated he, too, is finding problems with finding which standards it actually qualifies as.  Whether the hotel is appropriate for the downtown core (“which I think it is”), I think the design conflicts with the site plan as presented.

Woods - Stated it was an interesting dilemma – this has already been approved in form, but now has a change of use.  Although it is not in our pervue to consider market forces, the reality is that a few weeks prior we did approve another hotel nearby and the Campus Inn is a locally owned hotel, and we want that to be viable as well.

She asked the developer regarding the mention of Google as a principal client.  Proposing your client leaves (as Pfizer did), what would happen?  The developer stated that he would not be standing here tonight if Ann Arbor was not a phenomenal marketplace, and if a large client leaves, we will find a way to be successful by widening our net and working with our marketing team.  The developer also stated that his company has received a letter from Steven Zarnowitz (Campus Inn’s Attorney) that they would like to be associated with a major chain hotel.   

Mr. Berritz stated that they are confident that this project will proceed, and the one client they feel will never go away is the University of Michigan.  

Westphal – Not certain that he buys into the argument this is not in keeping with the neighborhood character - This fits right in within what a ‘downtown’ should be and that there are many public benefits.  The fact that this will serve as a high class hotel, etc.  He asked Mr. Cheng about the memo in the packet regarding the sanitary sewer system and the stress it may put on that system, yet staff recommended approval.  Mr. Cheng stated that the memo came out after the staff report, and that Planning had a meeting with Systems Planning staff and the system is over capacity, but they can’t find out why.  They feel that they will have an answer by the end of the year.

He asked how the infrastructure challenges that go with this project will be addressed.  Lloyd stated that the responsibility for making those improvements to the system are the responsibility of the contractor, and that this is a stipulation of most development agreements.  

Pratt asked the developer if they could address that issue.  The developer stated that they would address that issue at that point in time as it’s normally handled.

Carlberg – Mulling over the public benefit, concerning point ‘a’ – A hotel brings customers to a part of the city that needs additional customers.  This meets the requirement of the public benefit – it brings more customers into the city and that influx can lead to additional retail opportunities in this area.  I think the economic activity it will generate will be significant and I am comfortable with that.  All the A2D2 work has been to create uniform zoning, which in this area will all be lot line to lot line and City Council voted to have no height limits.  Given that direction thus far, this building does fit within those guidelines.  The PUD is necessary because C2A/R is not appropriate for this site.

Pratt – Asked about the projected jobs to be created from this project.  The contractor stated that the employment fluctuates with occupancy of the hotel, but basically 20 to 40 persons.  Pratt stated that although the PUD standards give some room for evaluating the benefits of a project, he tends to agree with many of the speakers that this doesn’t show a lot of public benefit.  The amount of variances we would supply as a city doesn’t appear to be in sync with what we get back, and echoed Commissioner Bona’s thoughts.  Our position has been ‘hotel neutral,’ and that he did not see a great amount of public benefit to this.

Potts – Stated the Zoning Ordinance does say that the beneficial effects that it has on the city are not limited to the ones listed in the PUD, but these and any additional ones.

Pratt – The point made by staff was giving us case law examples, and if you change the way you evaluate, then it puts you on shaky ground.  He stated that he did not want to belabor the issue and that this quandary may have to be referred to the Attorney’s office at another time.   

Cheng – Once again stressed that this point in the Zoning Chapter is a ‘subset’ of that language – you have to meet one in ‘a’ and meet ‘b’ and meet ‘c’, along those lines – one of those in the subset and not all the elements of this have to be present to be considered for approval.

Lloyd stated that not all PUD projects include an affordable housing element to them, and if that was to be taken in that context, then every PUD would have to have affordable housing, and that’s just not the case.

Westphal – Stated that this site plan does contradict the Calthorpe report for the architectural guidelines.  Hypothetically, he asked Mr. Cheng about whether the Planning Department would have denied this if these rules had been in effect?    

Cheng stated that this would be difficult to answer because if a petitioner were denied on those grounds, they probably would come back with a redesigned plan or additional public benefit.  Carlberg stated that City Council had decided what ‘design standards’ are.  Lloyd stated that that information is not codified, and the process is now to codify and then implement those items with the CEC.  

Bona stated that if this proceeds to City Council, she would like to see ‘p-9’ in the supplemental regulations (“allow the opportunity for the DDA to unbundle the parking”).  We spoke about reevaluating the parking in a particular time period so that this project wouldn’t be tied to buying those 70 parking spaces that would be provided off site.

Eamus remarked that looking at the PUD regulations - Use and Area, Height and Placement Regulations is a phrase that related to Section 5, subsection 24 (the chart for zoning setbacks, etc.) and includes the F.A.R. – not just the Area, Height and Placement.  

He believes (as pointed out by staff), that this does not have to comply with all of the guidelines, just one.  These are also only ‘guidelines’ for setbacks, and requiring the contractor to comply with guidelines (not rules) is unwarranted and do not apply here.  (Mr. Cheng reiterated that there is a 5’2” setback on the western side (he explained the ability for them to build to the lot line).  He also stated that there are currently 11 footing drains that are active in that area that still need to be disconnected.

Bona – Restated that she is not opposed to this project or its size – just the public benefit or what is being asked as to what is being given.  She stated that other businesses would bring economic viability to the area as well.  If there were existing or proposed ‘premiums’ for this project, she would support it.

Pratt – Stated that his personal view of a PUD is that if the petitioner is only meeting ‘one’ criteria, the Commission looks harder at what it provides as opposed to the project meeting several of the criteria for public benefit.  

Carlberg – Historically, things as straightforward as a one percent increase in open space can be a public benefit (that we’ve approved in the past).  If this were being built as a 300 percent building, we’d all be saying ‘this needs to be bigger!’  This is one of the few sites on Division to build a tall building that isn’t right up next to a Historic District.  I think we’re looking at this backwards.  What’s the maximum we can put in this space – bring back vitality to the downtown.  All the bank buildings downtown are not known for vitality.   I think you must be careful on ‘how much’ is enough public benefit.  

A vote on the motion was as follows:



YEAS:
Carlberg, Woods, Mahler and Eamus



NAYS:
Bona, Potts, Pratt and Westphall



ABSENT:
Borum

Motion failed. 

